
    

 

 
AGENDA SUPPLEMENT 

 
Council 

 
To: All Members of City of York Council 

 
Date: Thursday, 23 November 2023 

 
Time: 6.30 pm 

 
Venue: The Citadel, Gillygate, York, YO31 7EA 

 
 
The Agenda for the above meeting was published on 15 November 
2023. The attached additional documents are now available for the 
following agenda item: 

 
 
6. Report of Executive Leader, Questions, and 

Executive Recommendations   
(Pages 1 - 4) 

 Part B Minutes of the Executive Meeting held on 16 November  
2023 (marked to follow in the agenda) 
 
Also attached is a full list of Motions, Amendments and 
Recommendations to be put at the meeting. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
This agenda supplement was published on 21 November 
2023. 
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City of York Council                              Committee Minutes 

Meeting Executive 

Date 16 November 2023 

Present 
 
 
 
In Attendance 
 
Officers in Attendance 

Councillors Douglas (Chair), Kilbane (Vice-
Chair), Coles, Kent, Lomas, Pavlovic and 
Webb 
 
Councillor Ayre 
 
Ian Floyd – Chief Operating Officer 
Bryn Roberts – Director of Governance and 
Monitoring Officer 
Debbie Mitchell – Chief Finance Officer 
Kathryn Daly - Head of City Development 
David Warburton – Head of Regeneration 
Nick Collins - Property Manager -Commercial 
Jamaila Hussain - Corporate Director for 
Adults and Integration 
Michael Jones – Head of Housing Delivery 
and Asset Management 
Sophie Round - Housing Delivery Programme 
Manager 
Maxine Squire - Assistant Director, Education 
and Skills 

Apologies Councillor Ravilious 

 
PART B - MATTERS REFERRED TO COUNCIL 

 
61. Capital Programme Monitor 2 (18:07)  

 
The Chief Finance Officer introduced the report outlining the 
projected outturn position for 2023/24. She confirmed that a 
proposed decrease of £13.009m was detailed in the monitor 
resulting in a revised capital programme for 2023/24 of 
£135.736m. 
 
The Executive considered the recommendation in the report and 
agreed to recommend to Full Council the adjustments in the 
capital programme.  
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Recommended:  
 

i. To Full Council the adjustments resulting in a 
decrease in the 2023/24 budget of £13.009m as 
detailed in the report and contained in Annex A. 

 
Reason:  To enable the effective management and monitoring 

of the Council’s capital programme. 
 
 

62. Delivering More Affordable Housing in York – update on the 
Housing Delivery Programme (19:07)  
 
The Head of Housing Delivery and Asset Management and the 
Housing Delivery Programme Manager introduced the report 
that sought approval to directly develop 100% affordable 
housing projects at Ordnance Lane and Willow House, to 
dispose of land at the former 68 Centre and Woolnough House 
sites to Registered Provider Partners to deliver 100% affordable 
housing. As well as, support for further developing pipeline 
opportunities through the York and North Yorkshire Housing 
Partnership and at York Central. 
 
The Executive welcomed the opportunity to deliver 100% 
affordable housing on Council owned land. The Executive 
Member for Housing, Planning and Safer Communities 
highlighted significant challenge to residents in York caused by 
high rental and house prices. He welcomed the ability to build 
homes at Ordinance Lane to passivhaus standard due to 
officers being able to reduce projected building costs. The 
Executive agreed to recommend to Full Council that Housing 
Revenue Account (HRA) borrowing be used to purchase 10 
homes for the Local Authority Housing Fund (LANF) to assist 
with rehousing. The Executive also welcomed the Council’s 
involvement with the York and North Yorkshire Housing 
Partnership.  
 
Recommended:  
 

i. To full council a contribution of £1.47m of Housing 
Revenue Account (HRA) borrowing to enable the 
purchase of up to 10 homes for the Local Authority 
Housing Fund (LAHF) programme. 

 
Reason:  To deliver more affordable housing in York. 
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Cllr Douglas, Chair 
[The meeting started at 5.31 pm and finished at 7.49 pm]. 
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Council – 23 November 2023 

Motions, Amendments and Recommendations 

 

Agenda Item 6 - Report of the Executive Leader, Questions and 

Executive Recommendations 

Executive 12 October 2023 

46. Youth Justice Plan  

Recommended:   
 

i. That Council fully adopts the Youth Justice Plan.  
 
Reason: To secure the Youth Justice Board funding for the financial 

year. 
 
Executive 16 November 2023 
 
61. Capital Programme Monitor 2  
 
Recommended:  
 

i. To Full Council the adjustments resulting in a decrease in 
the 2023/24 budget of £13.009m as detailed in the report 
and contained in Annex A. 

 
Reason:  To enable the effective management and monitoring of the 

Council’s capital programme. 
 

62. Delivering More Affordable Housing in York – update on the 

Housing Delivery Programme 

Recommended:  
 

i. To Full Council a contribution of £1.47m of Housing 
Revenue Account (HRA) borrowing to enable the purchase 
of up to 10 homes for the Local Authority Housing Fund 
(LAHF) programme. 

 
Reason:  To deliver more affordable housing in York. 
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Agenda Item 8 – Motions on Notice 

Motions on Notice submitted under Council Procedure Rule B13. 

i) From Cllr Rose 
 
Recognising and supporting York’s neurodivergent adults 
 
“Council notes: 
 

 Humber and North Yorkshire Integrated Care Board’s (ICB) trial 
pathways for adult autism and ADHD assessments that 
commenced in March this year, and which have been extended to 
March 2024;     
 

 Important work carried out by Healthwatch York and York Disability 
Rights Forum (YDRF) in scrutinising the current trial and gathering 
evidence of people’s experiences of the process;  
 

 The ICB’s public engagement events to review the pilot, being held 
next month;  
 

 The NHS 2021 National Strategy for Autistic Children, Young 
People and Adults, that committed to ‘timely access to diagnosis 
and demonstrably improved autism assessment pathways for 
people of all ages by 2026’;   
 

 The 400% increase in adults seeking assessment for ADHD since 
2020 (ADHD Foundation) and the pressure this places on 
assessment services; 

 

 The almost four-year wait in a best-case scenario for those 
accepted for assessment under the current trial;  
 

 York’s position as an autism-friendly city; 
 

 Council’s adoption of the social model of disability. 
 

Council believes: 
 

 It is important to identify and/or acknowledge different types of 
neurodiversity in individuals in a timely way in order to help them 
better understand themselves, their unique qualities, the 
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adaptations that could be made to help them manage any 
challenges they face and support available, such that they can 
lead healthy, safe and fulfilling lives; 
 

 That people should be able to access diagnosis pathways if and 
when appropriate or necessary and that such pathways should be 
well defined, clearly articulated and appropriately resourced;  

 

 That the process of triage is well established in healthcare services 
for good reasons but that those deemed lower priority for 
assessment also deserve to know what pathways are open to 
them and how long it might take to access them; 

 

 The current referral pathway lacks sufficient review points for 
individuals where, should their personal situation change, they can 
re-enter the process. 

 
Council resolves: 
 

 To write to encourage the ICB to use the public engagement 
process to communicate more openly how the assessment 
pathway process works, the challenges with it and how information 
on outcomes could be provided for those completing the North 
Yorkshire and York online Platform for Adult Autism and ADHD 
Referral; 
 

 To request an update report be presented to Health, Housing and 
Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee on the work of council 
services in supporting neurodivergent adults in York, including 
child to adult transitions; 

 

 To request that the Head of Paid Service communicates with all 
staff expressing the importance of removing barriers wherever 
possible, such that neurodivergent staff and residents are enabled 
to better access Council support and services; 

 

 To renew the city’s Autism Strategy and use this opportunity for 
City of York Council to reaffirm and widen the city’s commitment to 
autistic and neurodivergent people in York, learning from the 
challenges of the current NHS pilot to ensure there is meaningful 
engagement with local groups about how to improve support to 
meet the needs of neurodivergent residents accessing its services; 
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 To ensure national Government is made aware of the perfect 
storm of increased demand for adult assessment, diagnosis and 
support for autism/ ADHD set against the backdrop of low levels of 
funding to support neurodiverse adults and to local authorities like 
City of York Council to provide the support they would like for their 
residents.”  

 
Amendment from Cllr Runciman  
 
Add to Council resolves:  

 To ask the Executive to commit to finding an alternative source for 
the £100k agreed in the February 2023 budget to support critical 
services that promote better mental health and wellbeing and 
provide support to those residents with autism, as they have done 
recently in finding £75k of the £100k agreed in February to support 
the recovery of residents facing substance misuse problems. 

 
For information, the effect of the amendment on the above motion: 
 
“Council notes: 
 

 Humber and North Yorkshire Integrated Care Board’s (ICB) trial 
pathways for adult autism and ADHD assessments that 
commenced in March this year, and which have been extended to 
March 2024;     

 

 Important work carried out by Healthwatch York and York Disability 
Rights Forum (YDRF) in scrutinising the current trial and gathering 
evidence of people’s experiences of the process;  

 

 The ICB’s public engagement events to review the pilot, being held 
next month;  

 

 The NHS 2021 National Strategy for Autistic Children, Young 
People and Adults, that committed to ‘timely access to diagnosis 
and demonstrably improved autism assessment pathways for 
people of all ages by 2026’;   

 

 The 400% increase in adults seeking assessment for ADHD since 
2020 (ADHD Foundation) and the pressure this places on 
assessment services; 
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 The almost four-year wait in a best-case scenario for those 
accepted for assessment under the current trial;  

 

 York’s position as an autism-friendly city; 
 

 Council’s adoption of the social model of disability. 
 
Council believes: 
 

 It is important to identify and/or acknowledge different types of 
neurodiversity in individuals in a timely way in order to help them 
better understand themselves, their unique qualities, the 
adaptations that could be made to help them manage any 
challenges they face and support available, such that they can 
lead healthy, safe and fulfilling lives; 

 

 That people should be able to access diagnosis pathways if and 
when appropriate or necessary and that such pathways should be 
well defined, clearly articulated and appropriately resourced;  

 

 That the process of triage is well established in healthcare services 
for good reasons but that those deemed lower priority for 
assessment also deserve to know what pathways are open to 
them and how long it might take to access them; 

 

 The current referral pathway lacks sufficient review points for 
individuals where, should their personal situation change, they can 
re-enter the process. 

 
Council resolves: 
 

 To write to encourage the ICB to use the public engagement 
process to communicate more openly how the assessment 
pathway process works, the challenges with it and how information 
on outcomes could be provided for those completing the North 
Yorkshire and York online Platform for Adult Autism and ADHD 
Referral; 

 

 To request an update report be presented to Health, Housing and 
Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee on the work of council 
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services in supporting neurodivergent adults in York, including 
child to adult transitions; 

 

 To request that the Head of Paid Service communicates with all 
staff expressing the importance of removing barriers wherever 
possible, such that neurodivergent staff and residents are enabled 
to better access Council support and services; 

 

 To renew the city’s Autism Strategy and use this opportunity for 
City of York Council to reaffirm and widen the city’s commitment to 
autistic and neurodivergent people in York, learning from the 
challenges of the current NHS pilot to ensure there is meaningful 
engagement with local groups about how to improve support to 
meet the needs of neurodivergent residents accessing its services; 

 

 To ensure national Government is made aware of the perfect 
storm of increased demand for adult assessment, diagnosis and 
support for autism/ ADHD set against the backdrop of low levels of 
funding to support neurodiverse adults and to local authorities like 
City of York Council to provide the support they would like for their 
residents.” 

 

 To ask the Executive to commit to finding an alternative 
source for the £100k agreed in the February 2023 budget to 
support critical services that promote better mental health 
and wellbeing and provide support to those residents with 
autism, as they have done recently in finding £75k of the 
£100k agreed in February to support the recovery of residents 
facing substance misuse problems.” 

 
ii)  From Cllr Hollyer  
 
The Fair Game campaign for football clubs 
 
“Council notes: 

 The vastly unfair way in which income is shared across the football 

pyramid. For instance of the £3.2 billion English Football receives 

from TV revenue, 88% goes to Premier League teams. 

Championship teams get just £32.85 from every £1,000 

generated.  
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 Frequently bad management has gone unnoticed or ignored and 

clubs are run unsustainably, putting at risk all the history, heritage, 

and economic benefit they bring to an area – often in pursuit of 

short-term gain. 

 That Fair Game, a national campaign that seeks reform of the way 

football is managed and run. Specifically it calls for 

o A truly independent regulator for the sport free of vested 

interests 

o A refocus on ‘values’ rather than profit 

o Football clubs to be recognised as key parts of local 

communities 

o The establishment of a Fair Game Index, which will 

reallocate the payments made to clubs to reward those 

which are run well, respect equality standards and properly 

engage with their fans and their community 

o The regulator to ensure fans are given the final say on any 

proposed change to a club’s ‘crown jewels’, including the 

club’s name, nickname, colours, badge and the geographical 

location from where the club plays. 

 That the Government has published a White Paper developed 

from a Government-commissioned fan-led review into football 

governance led by former Sports Minister Tracey Crouch MP, and 

that a vast majority of its findings mirror Fair Game’s aspirations. 

 That if the Fair Game Index was applied to York City Football Club, 

it would receive an extra £2.54 million of income each year (up 

from £79,000 to £2.62 million). This could be invested through the 

Club’s Community Organisation to improve facilities and into 

community projects delivered via York City FC Foundation. 

 

Council believes: 

 That football clubs are not ordinary businesses; they are historic 

sporting institutions that are both a civic and community asset, and 

a source of pride and unity, in their hometown or city. 

 That lower league football is currently in crisis. 

 That COVID-19 devastated the revenue of many lower-league 

clubs, and the cost-of-living crisis could be the knock-out blow for 

dozens of clubs. 

 

Page 11



Council resolves: 

 To declare its support for Fair Game, and call on other councils to 

join us in our support. 

 To ask the Chief Operating Officer to write to the Minister for Sport, 

local Members of Parliament, and the Chair of the Local 

Government Association Culture, Tourism and Sport Board, to 

lobby for the following to be included in the new remit of the 

Independent Regulator: 

o Football’s financial flow (particularly over: proportion of 

broadcast revenues given by the Premier League, the 

abolition of parachute payments, and the allocation of funds 

from the Premier League); 

o Owners’ and Directors’ Test to include an ‘ethics’ dimension, 

particularly around human rights; 

o Implementation of a Fair Game Index to accurately measure 

club’s progress; 

o To include National League North and South clubs under 

their control; 

o To have stronger powers to implement and enforce 

governance; and 

o Measurement of equality standards and environmental 

standards. 

 To ask the council’s Children, Culture and Communities Scrutiny 

Committee to discuss at a meeting in the current municipal year 

the important role that York City Football Club plays in the culture 

and heritage of the city and to explore ways in which we can work 

together to support the club and York City Football Club 

Foundation with its work in the local community.” 

 

iii) From Cllr Whitcroft 

 

Working to improve Mental Health  

“Council notes: 

 a marked decline in the mental health of certain groups of people 

during and since the Covid pandemic; 

 poor mental health has been exacerbated by the cost-of-living 

crisis and by social problems which disproportionately impact our 

most vulnerable residents, such as those experiencing 

homelessness, isolation and fuel poverty; 
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 the most devastating outcome of poor mental health is suicide, 

instances of which have increased in York from 9.3 per 100,000 

residents to 13.3 in the decade to 2021-22; 

 children’s mental health services are under unprecedented 

pressure, a problem compounded by significant cuts to early 

intervention work and bottom four of 151 councils national per 

pupil schools funding; 

 mental health services in general are unable to meet resident 

demand, as outlined in a recent Healthwatch report, while mental 

health services for people in crisis are failing to meet need; 

 the month of November is often associated with mental health 

awareness due to the successful and popular Movember 

campaign. 

 

Council believes:  

 mental health is just as important as physical health;  

 mental health support in York has suffered due to a sustained 

period of austerity as well as real terms cuts to mental health 

services and other public services with a role in protecting general 

wellbeing; 

 Local Authorities, health services and voluntary sector 

organisations lack the necessary resource to handle the extensive 

mental health crisis being felt in York and across the country; 

 those organisations are unable to fully alleviate the mental health 

crisis in our city without greater health funding from national 

government; 

 lack of suitable safeguarding procedures for people being 

discharged from mental health care is resulting in serious risk to 

life of impacted residents.  

 

Council resolves to: 

 express its disappointment at the shelving of planned reforms to 

the Mental Health Act in the recent King’s Speech, reforms 

designed to address amongst other issues, the inappropriate 

detention of different groups of people against their will; 

 call on relevant bodies and stakeholders to support preventative 

mental health measures, such as mental health support for 

children and young people and support for counselling services 

that take into account cost of living pressures;  
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 work with local healthcare partners to encourage them to ensure 

patients have a holistic triage on admission with a mandatory 

Safety Plan on return to the community;  

 work with health partners to end out of area transfers where 

practical so that mental health patients are supported as close to 

home as possible; 

 explore how it can support and build on the work of York Ending 

Stigma (YES - https://www.yorkcvs.org.uk/york-ending-stigma/) to 

reduce stigma and improve attitudes on mental health issues in 

both its staff and the residents it serves;  

 ask that relevant council officers, the Executive Member for Health, 

Wellbeing and Adult Social care and commissioned services 

consult fully with mental health charities and service users when 

planning changes to mental health support services;  

 Encourage all members of the Council to support the Movember 

campaign to raise funds for men’s mental health.” 

 

Amendment from Cllr Runciman  

 
Add to Council resolves to:  

 ask the Executive to commit to finding an alternative source for the 
£100k agreed in the February 2023 budget to support critical 
services that promote better mental health and wellbeing and 
provide support to those residents with autism, as they have done 
recently in finding £75k of the £100k agreed in February to support 
the recovery of residents facing substance misuse problems. 

 

For information, the effect of the amendment on the above motion: 

 

“Council notes: 

 a marked decline in the mental health of certain groups of people 

during and since the Covid pandemic; 

 poor mental health has been exacerbated by the cost-of-living 

crisis and by social problems which disproportionately impact our 

most vulnerable residents, such as those experiencing 

homelessness, isolation and fuel poverty; 

 the most devastating outcome of poor mental health is suicide, 

instances of which have increased in York from 9.3 per 100,000 

residents to 13.3 in the decade to 2021-22; 

 children’s mental health services are under unprecedented 

pressure, a problem compounded by significant cuts to early 
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intervention work and bottom four of 151 councils national per 

pupil schools funding; 

 mental health services in general are unable to meet resident 

demand, as outlined in a recent Healthwatch report, while mental 

health services for people in crisis are failing to meet need; 

 the month of November is often associated with mental health 

awareness due to the successful and popular Movember 

campaign. 

 

Council believes:  

 mental health is just as important as physical health;  

 mental health support in York has suffered due to a sustained 

period of austerity as well as real terms cuts to mental health 

services and other public services with a role in protecting general 

wellbeing; 

 Local Authorities, health services and voluntary sector 

organisations lack the necessary resource to handle the extensive 

mental health crisis being felt in York and across the country; 

 those organisations are unable to fully alleviate the mental health 

crisis in our city without greater health funding from national 

government; 

 lack of suitable safeguarding procedures for people being 

discharged from mental health care is resulting in serious risk to 

life of impacted residents.  

 

Council resolves to: 

 express its disappointment at the shelving of planned reforms to 

the Mental Health Act in the recent King’s Speech, reforms 

designed to address amongst other issues, the inappropriate 

detention of different groups of people against their will; 

 call on relevant bodies and stakeholders to support preventative 

mental health measures, such as mental health support for 

children and young people and support for counselling services 

that take into account cost of living pressures;  

 work with local healthcare partners to encourage them to ensure 

patients have a holistic triage on admission with a mandatory 

Safety Plan on return to the community;  

 work with health partners to end out of area transfers where 

practical so that mental health patients are supported as close to 

home as possible; 
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 explore how it can support and build on the work of York Ending 

Stigma (YES - https://www.yorkcvs.org.uk/york-ending-stigma/) to 

reduce stigma and improve attitudes on mental health issues in 

both its staff and the residents it serves;  

 ask that relevant council officers, the Executive Member for Health, 

Wellbeing and Adult Social care and commissioned services 

consult fully with mental health charities and service users when 

planning changes to mental health support services;  

 Encourage all members of the Council to support the Movember 

campaign to raise funds for men’s mental health; 

 ask the Executive to commit to finding an alternative source 

for the £100k agreed in the February 2023 budget to support 

critical services that promote better mental health and 

wellbeing and provide support to those residents with autism, 

as they have done recently in finding £75k of the £100k 

agreed in February to support the recovery of residents facing 

substance misuse problems.” 

(iv) From Cllr Vassie 
 
Withdrawal of the Public Switched Telephone Network 
 
“Council notes: 
 

 That phone companies intend to withdraw the existing analogue 
telephone system, called the Public Switched Telephone Network 
(PSTN), by the end of 2025, and that in future ‘Digital Voice’ 
services will work using broadband connections rather than copper 
phone lines. 

 That there are a million UK voice-only customers, some of whom 
do not have any access to broadband, and many of whom are 
likely to be older or financially vulnerable . 

 That there are 1.7 million people using telecare devices in the UK, 
many of which are supported by PSTN. 

 That Ofcom has published expectations for how telecoms 
companies should support customers during the migration.  

 
Council believes: 
 

 There is currently a low level of awareness of the impending 
change - when telecare provider Taking Care surveyed a 
representative sample of more than 2,000 UK adults in March 
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2021, they found that 91% were unaware that all phone lines 
would become digital by the end of 2025. 

 That action is needed to help raise awareness among those likely 
to be affected by this change so that measures can be put in place 
in good time to ensure that vital service such as telecare are not 
interrupted. 

 
Council resolves: 
 

 To ask the Corporate Services, Climate Change and Scrutiny 
Management Committee to include as an agenda item at a 
meeting of that committee or another scrutiny committee in the 
next three months, consideration of York’s level of preparedness 
for this change. Participants in the discussion could include local 
authority, telecoms, NHS, care, voluntary sector and other partners 
as appropriate. 

 To ask the relevant Executive Members to ensure that all front-line 
staff working with groups who may be particularly affected by this 
change are suitably briefed in order to be able to direct residents 
and their families/carers to sources of information and support.” 

 
Agenda Item 12 - Recommendations of the Audit and Governance 
Committee 
 
Audit and Governance Committee 8 November 2023 
 
32. Report of the Monitoring Officer on suggested Constitutional 
Changes  
 
Recommended:  
 

i) That the proposed constitutional changes within Annexes 6, 8 
and 10 of the report, (Appendix 11, Contract Procedural Rules, 
Article 11, Staffing Matters and Urgency Committee and 
Appendix 12, Officer Employment Procedure Rules) be 
endorsed for transmission to Full Council subject to: 

 the Monitoring Officer verifying the exact statutory wording 
that governed how a Political Group qualified for a 
Political Assistant (Annex 8, point 2.1). 

 the word ‘majority’ be changed to ‘largest’ within Annex 8, 
point 2.1.c. 
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 changing Chief Operating Officer to Head of Paid Service 
within paragraph 3.1 b. of Annex 8. 

 removing the gender pronouns in paragraph 11.3 of 
Annex 8. 

 
ii) That any further minor amendments be promptly received for 

submission to Full Council on 21 November 2023. 
 

iii) That a cross party working group be established to consider the 
Constitutional changes for onward endorsement by the Audit 
and Governance Committee on 28 February 2024 then Full 
Council on 21 March 2024.  

 

Reason: To allow the Committee to consider the proposed Constitutional 

changes, propose such amendments as the Committee 

considers necessary, and endorse their onward transmission to 

Council for final approval. 

Agenda Item 13 - Appointment of an Independent Member for Audit and 

Governance Committee and an Independent Person for Joint Standards 

Committee 

Recommendation 

For the Council to approve the following appointments: 
 

1. Myles Binney as an Independent Member of the Audit and 
Governance Committee 

2. Roseleen Mazza as an Independent Person of the Joint 
Standards Committee 
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